

Access to Supervised Injection Services

Can we count on your support to save lives by providing expedited provincial funding for supervised injection services (SIS) in Ottawa, Toronto, and any other SIS needed across the province as part of existing health services?

Record numbers of Ontarians across the province continue to die without access to supervised injection services (SIS). There were 638 people in Ontario who died in 2013 from opioid overdoses and 3, 241 opioid-related emergency department visits in 2014. As an example of escalating urgency, Toronto Public Health confirmed a 77 per cent increase in reported deaths from drug overdose from 146 in 2004 to 258 in 2014, the highest annual number in Toronto to date. In Ottawa, an average of 48 people per year die of drug-related causes. Safer spaces where people can inject previously obtained drugs with access to nursing services prevents deaths from overdoses, decreases infections, and enables access to other critical health and social services.

On July 14, 2016 Toronto City Council approved a Toronto Board of Health proposal in support of three SIS locations at South Riverdale Community Health Centre, Queen West--Central Toronto Community Health Centre, and the Works program (Toronto Public Health).⁵ These well-respected health organizations already provide harm reduction services for the highly marginalized people they serve in their communities. On December 1, 2016 these organizations submitted applications to the federal government to obtain the necessary approvals.⁶ On June 21, 2016, the Ottawa Board of Health voted in favour of supporting proposals from community health centres to set up SIS services as recommended by Ottawa's Medical Officer of Health.⁷ Work is now underway to complete the federal exemption application requirements under section 56.1(2) of the *Controlled Drugs and Substances Act.* As of January 10, 2017, the Sandy Hill Community Health's application was awaiting a required letter of support from Ottawa Police Chief Charles Bordeleau. London⁸ and Thunder Bay⁹ are in the process of doing studies to explore the need for and feasibility of SIS in their communities.¹⁰

On January 9, 2017 Health Minister Hoskins sent letters to federal Health Minister Philpott to support the Sandy Hill Community Health Centre SIS application for Ottawa¹² and Toronto's SIS application for three locations.¹³ ¹⁴ RNAO deeply appreciates Minister Hoskins' letter of support and the reported commitment "to fund"¹⁵ or "help fund"¹⁶ these four SIS sites. However, RNAO remains gravely concerned that "Ontario has not committed a specific dollar amount"¹⁷ ¹⁸ ¹⁹ and that a secure financial commitment is not yet in place.

An Ontarian suffering from a heart attack or a broken leg can access health services based on need. Those with addiction and mental health challenges should be able to do the same as a basic human right. ²⁰ SIS are health services that should already be open in Ontario instead of allowing more people to die.

References:

less of the party p

¹ The Ontario Drug Policy Research Network (2016), *Opioid Use and Related Adverse Events in Ontario*. Toronto: Author, 8. http://odprn.ca/wp-content/uploads/2016/11/ODPRN-Opioid-Use-and-Related-Adverse-Events-Nov-2016.pdf.

² Medical Officer of Health (2016). *Staff Report: Implementing Supervised Injection Services in Toronto*. Toronto: Author, June 16. http://www.toronto.ca/legdocs/mmis/2016/hl/bgrd/backgroundfile-94548.pdf.

³ CBC News (2017). Sandy Hill health centre happy as Ontario backs supervised injection. January 10. http://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/ottawa/sandy-hill-supervised-injection-reaction-hoskins-1.3928749.

⁴ Supervised Injection Services Working Group (2013). *Supervised Injection Services Toolkit*. Toronto: Toronto Drug Strategy. http://www.toronto.ca/legdocs/mmis/2013/hl/bgrd/backgroundfile-59914.pdf.

⁵ Toronto City Council. (2016). HL 13.2 *Implementing Supervised Injection Services in Toronto*, July 14. http://app.toronto.ca/tmmis/viewAgendaItemHistory.do?item=2016.HL13.2.

⁶ Yaffe, B. (2017). *Toronto Overdose Action Plan Update*. Report for Action to Toronto Board of Health, January 10. http://www.toronto.ca/legdocs/mmis/2017/hl/bgrd/backgroundfile-99792.pdf.

⁷ CBC News (2016). Ottawa Board of Health votes in favour of supervised drug injection sites. June 21. http://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/ottawa/supervised-injection-ottawa-health-board-vote-1.3644921.

⁸ Sher, J. (2016). Study proves safe injection sites for London. *London Free Press*, February 4, 2016. http://www.lfpress.com/2016/02/04/study-probes-safe-injection-sites.

⁹ *CBC News* (2016). Location and integration of Thunder Bay safe injection site will be key. February 8. http://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/thunder-bay/location-and-integration-of-thunder-bay-safe-injection-site-will-be-key-1.3436597.

¹⁰ Sher, J., & Maloney, P. (2016). New stats on HIV and Hepatitis C among drug users backs calls for safe injection sites in city. *London Free Press*, June 14. http://www.lfpress.com/2016/06/14/local-public-health-emergency-means-london-needs-safe-injection-site-medical-officer-of-health-says.

¹¹ Ontario HIV Treatment Network (2016). FAQ: The Ontario Supervised Injection Services Feasibility Study. http://www.ohtn.on.ca/wp-content/uploads/2016/02/SIS-FAQ1.pdf.

¹² Pritchard, T. (2017). Sandy Hill supervised injection site would be 'logical,' says Eric Hoskins. *CBC News*. January 10. http://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/ottawa/injection-site-sandy-hill-eric-hoskins-1.3927873.

¹³ Hoskins, E. (2017). Letter to Minister of Health, Dr. Jane Philpott. https://www.scribd.com/document/336094836/Toronto-Safe-Injection-Sites-Letter.

¹⁴ Canada Press . (2017). Ontario agrees to fund Toronto supervised injection sites amid opioid crisis. January 9. http://www.citynews.ca/2017/01/09/ontario-agrees-to-fund-toronto-supervised-injection-sites-amid-opioid-crisis/.

¹⁵ Rider, D. & Pagliaro, J. (2017). Province backs and will fund supervised injection sites in Toronto. *Toronto Star.*, January 9. https://www.thestar.com/news/city_hall/2017/01/09/province-backs-and-will-fund-supervised-injection-sites-in-toronto.html.

¹⁶ Grant, K. (2017). Anticipating fentanyl spread, Ontario to help fund injection sites in Toronto and Ottawa. *Globe and Mail*, January 9. http://www.theglobeandmail.com/news/toronto/ontario-agrees-to-fund-toronto-supervised-injection-sites/article33549974/.

¹⁷ Jones, A. (2017). Ontario agrees to fund Toronto and Ottawa safe injection sites amid opioid crisis. *Canadian Press.* January 9. http://www.ctvnews.ca/health/ontario-agrees-to-fund-toronto-and-ottawa-safe-injection-sites-amid-opioid-crisis-1.3233536.

¹⁸ Hoskins, E. (2017). Letter to Minister of Health, Dr. Jane Philpott. Toronto: Ministry of Health and Long-Term Care. https://www.scribd.com/document/336094836/Toronto-Safe-Injection-Sites-Letter.

¹⁹ Yaffe, B. (2017). *Toronto Overdose Action Plan Update*. Report for Action to Toronto Board of Health, January 10, 2017, 6. http://www.toronto.ca/legdocs/mmis/2017/hl/bgrd/backgroundfile-99792.pdf.

²⁰ Registered Nurses' Association of Ontario (2016). *Letter to Minister Eric Hoskins: Provincial Support and Funding for Supervised Injection Services*. Toronto: Author. http://rnao.ca/policy/submissions/letter-provincial-support-and-funding-supervised-injection-services.